A

F.

G

TOWN OF BERLIN
REGULAR BOARD OF FINANCE MEETING
APRIL 19, 2022
John “Doc” Mclntosh Conference Room or Remote Option
7:00 P.M.

https://berlinct-gov.zoom.us/j/85998064862?pwd=cnFkUO5SWKzVZNGtIaG8xbk1 QWkd1Zz09

Call-in Option: 1 929 205 6099 United States Toll
Meeting 1D: 859 9806 4862
Passcode: 265723
. CALL TO ORDER
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
. ROLL CALL
. PUBLIC COMMENTS
APPROVAL OF PRIOR MINUTES March 8, 2022, Special Meeting
March 8, 2022, Special Joint Meeting
March 9, 2022, Budget Meeting
March 16, 2022, Budget Meeting
March 29, 2022, Budget Forum
March 29, 2022, Budget Hearing
March 29, 2022, Special Meeting
NEW BUSINESS

1. Discuss Economic Development branding awareness campaign — Chris Edge

2. Move to appropriate $25,000 Justice Assistance Grant (JAG) to the Police Miscellaneous
Equipment account in the Special Grants & Donations Fund.

3. Move to approve the resolution making certain findings with respect to completed capital projects
and repealing remaining authorized but unissued debt and expenditure authority for such projects
totaling $979,352,

4. Discuss April 27th or 28th meeting for budget revision or to set the mill rate(s).

5. Finance Director update.

. ADJOURNMENT




TOWN OF BERLIN
SPECIAL BOARD OF FINANCE MEETING
MARCH 8, 2022
John “Doc” Mclntosh Conference Room

Remote Option
6:00 P.M.

https://berlinct-gov.zoom.us/j/833884357207pwd=eGdQObOINRLIX1WUJJb01SdzAWSWZPUTG9

Call-in Option: 1 929 205 6099 United States Toll
Meeting ID: 833 8843 5720
Passcode: 041649

A. CALL TO ORDER

Mr. Bordonaro called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m.

B. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

C. ROLL CALL

ATTENDANCE:
Members Present: Sal Bordonaro, Raul Fernandes, Tim Grady, George Millerd, Gerald Paradis

Members Absent: Mark Holmes

Staft Present:
Kevin Delaney — Finance Director

D. PUBLIC COMMENTS

E. APPROVAL QF PRIOR MINUTES February 8, 2022, Regular Meeting

Mr. Grady moved to approve the February 8, 2022 Regular Meeting minutes
Seconded by Mr. Millerd.
Those voting in favor: Mr. Bordonaro, Mr. Fernandes, Mr. Grady, Mr. Millerd, Mr. Paradis

Vote being 5-0. (MOTION CARRIED)

F. NEW BUSINESS




I.

Move to appropriate $600 from the sale of two old computer servers to the Police Computer
Equipment account in the Capital Nonrecurring Fund.

Mr. Paradis moved to appropriate $600 from the sale of two old computer servers to the Police
Computer Equipment account in the Capital Nonrecurring Fund.

Seconded by Mr. Grady.
Those voting in favor: Mr. Bordonaro, Mr. Fernandes, Mr. Grady, Mr. Millerd, Mr. Paradis
Vote being 5-0. (MOTION CARRIED)

Mr. Fernandes asked Finance Director Delaney if we are selling two computer servers to the
Police Department? Finance Director Delaney said we had two old servers in the Police
Department that were replaced and IT sold the old servers. We would like to take the money and
appropriate it back to the Police computer equipment account.

Move to reappropriate $4,000 of the Juvenile Review Board Grant from the Grants and Donation
Fund to the General Fund.

Mr. Paradis moved to reappropriate $4,000 of the Juvenile Review Board Grant from the Grants
and Donation Fund to the General Fund.

Seconded by Mr. Grady.
Those voting in favor: Mr. Bordonaro, Mr. Fernandes, Mr. Grady, Mr. Millerd, Mr. Paradis
Vote being 5-0. (MOTION CARRIED)

Mr. Paradis asked why reappropriate? Finance Director Delaney said we had originally
appropriated the money to the grants and donation fund not knowing whether we would hire
someone for social and youth services this fiscal year. They ultimately hired someone very
quickly. We pay generally through the general fund, so reappropriating was done rather than
splitting the payroll. The grant needs to be used in only this fiscal year, by moving the
appropriation it just makes it administratively easier.

Move to appropriate $35,000 from the Coronavirus Relief Funds (CRF) reimbursement to the
police overtime expenditure account in the General Fund.

Mr. Paradis moved to appropriate $35,000 trom the Coronavirus Relief Funds (CRF)
reimbursement to the police overtime expenditure account in the General Fund.

Seconded by Mr. Grady.



Those voting in favor: Mr. Bordonaro, Mr. Fernandes, Mr. Grady, Mr, Millerd, Mr. Paradis

Vote being 5-0. (MOTION CARRIED}

Discuss American Rescue Plan (ARPA) grant funds Final Rule from the US Treasury.

Finance Director Delaney said at the last meeting we had an agenda item to appropriate the ARPA
funds that remained after the $700k that is included in this budget for the HVAC project at
Willard. Just before we went forward, the U.S. Treasury issued the final rule on what the funds
would be used for and as part of that, they created a new set up to ease the administration and
allowed the lost revenue to be assumed to be at least $10M, or up to $10M. Not to exceed the
amount we were originally allotted, which was a little over $6M. What that means is we can
characterize the entire grant as recovering from lost revenue and that money based on the guidance
can be used for Government Services. Finance Director Delaney said on the first page of the
motion, he listed some of the things, environmental remediation, general government
administration, police, fire, other public services and this one in particular because they did
specifically say including the purchase of fire trucks and these fields. That is now an option.

Finance Director Delaney still brought forward the motion, the Town Manager believes, and we
believe the best use of these funds is still to fund the HVAC project at Willard. This would be the
first school of the 3 elementary schools we’ve ever worked on. Willard was selected because it is
the oldest system and it is the largest school and this will allow for benchmarking as we look at the
other two schools. Also, the plan is, we are not going to be able to do this in the summer of 2022,
as there are vendors and equipment to incorporate. The plan would be use about $300k of the
$5.3M to hire a construction manager to guide us through this process. It is a substantial time. All
of Public Building Commission’s latest guidance shows this is probably going to cost $15M-$20M
for the 3 schools collectively.

The Town Council wanted to consider a couple of things, one being the new information. Now
there are additional uses available by counting it as lost revenue. Second, the Governor gave his
budget proposal and his proposal is to spend $90M on HVAC upgrades through state grant money.
The $90M sounds like it is a lot of money, but if you break it down very conservatively, you are
probably talking $1M or $1.5M and the grant system looks to be a 50% match. So 50% lower, if
the state is willing to give us $1M or $1.5M, we would love to take it and are always going to try
to take that opportunity, but it is certainly not going to offset this project. Again, we think it is the
appropriate thing, but Finance Director Delaney wanted to make sure the Board of Finance has the
same information that Town Council has before the meeting.

Chairman Bordonaro asked if we would propose appropriating the whole thing to it? Finance
Director Delaney said we would propose appropriating the whole thing to it. There are a couple of
advantages, one it would allow for the April 30 reporting period for us, which is the first reporting
period we have as a non-entitlement unit. That is for key, as it is the first time we would report to
the U.S. Treasury on what we tend to do with the money. Finance Director Delaney would put
$700k under the lost revenue. To appropriate the balance of the money, Finance Director Delany
would put it under what is called the capital. There are a few different buckets with the intent of



using it for the HVAC System. We have until December 2024 to actually obligate the money and
in December of 2026 to spend it. Finance Director Delaney thinks if the town wanted to do this
and appropriate the money that would allow the project team to move forward hiring infrastructure
managers and getting prepared. It is a longer process and the sooner we can select the vendor and
order the materials, avoid delays hopefully, we will be able to take care of Willard next summer.

Mr. Millerd asked if there is date we are looking to do that by? There is somebody now pushing
the legislature to develop air quality standards for schools, but who knows what will come out of
that. Finance Director Delaney said the original air study was done 4 or 5 years ago and what the
PBC did recently was put all 3 schools back out to have them re-done to make sure they meet
current standards and everything is in compliance. Mr. Millerd added if the air {iltration was
better, he overheard someone saying there really are no air quality standards across the board that
everyone agrees upon. Finance Director Delaney said the last part is probably fair and
municipalities are clamoring for school construction money to try to at least move forward with
the schools, but thinks we are going to see it in common with senior housing, assisted living, or
hospitals in addition to schools If the feeling after tonight is to do that, then we bring it back to the
Town Council and Town Council appropriates the money. Then we will come back at the next
meeting. This will certainly be a big topic because that is a major project, but this would help
significantly from a financing standpoint. Mr. Grady said when we were looking originally at
bonding the whole thing, the last time we talked this was $10M. At the Town Council meeting it
was $15-$20M. Finance Director Delaney said that is the latest that he heard from Town Engineer
/Public Works Director Ahern and he is the best person to ask because being the liaison to the
PBC. In talking through him, the latest number that he had given was about $18M.

Mr. Paradis said when we first started talking about this, we thought it would be $3M per school
and anyone who thinks that we are doing ourselves a favor by putting these projects and other
projects off, it is just not happening, the cost is going up. When Board of Finance had their joint
meeting with Town Council, he thinks there were a lot of people on the Town Council side too
that thought it was a good idea to do the schools. Mr. Paradis said it was a good idea then and it is
a good thing now. Mr. Grady added that he thought it was a good idea, but the only thing that put
him oft was staring down at a 2-mill tax increase. [f we had money to oftset the tax increase then
he would not have a problem with doing that. We might want to pull some of that money out to
off-set tax increases. Mr. Bordonaro said he would hate to be in the same spot we were for this
next year because using that money is a one-shot deal and then we’ve got to deal with that next
vear. Mr. Bordonaro wants to get to where we start getting a little leaner because we are going to
end up doing it every year and don’t think we want to do that. Mr. Fernandes said he agrees, no
one wants a 2-mill rate increase. Mr. Grady said that is going to be rough right now and he is
thinking if there are any options. We have to find a way to take $1.3M off, but still leaves $4M
over. The state 1s looking for another grant for a community senior center and there is a likelihood
of that coming at some point, but it is not approved yet.

Finance Director Delaney said the Board of Finance should take a few minutes at the next meeting
to have Facilities Director Solek talk because the planning of what was put together for the study
was not done necessarily with what the state would require for the grant. It is completely
consistent with standards with state air quality standards, but the state tends to establish a lot more
parameters. That doesn’t mean there is more to that and how it was designed. Finance Director



Delaney added that we should probably be a little cautious because going after the grant next year,
but ultimately delaying the projects.

Discussion and possible votes on F'Y23 General Fund and/or Berlin Water Control budgets.

Mr. Paradis said he heard that one of the projects the Board of Finance and Town Council will be
talking about was $5M for the Police Department and asked if that has been on the capital plan
because he does not recall. The Board of Finance threw in money for jail cells, locker rooms and
communications over the last 4 years now. Suddenly he is hearing $5M more and saying where
has this been on the priority list? Mr. Grady said it started off as a smaller project. As he
understands it, the police accountability law that was passed also puts standards in for the police
departments themselves and they had to go in and modify a bunch of the stuff. It significantly
raised the cost of a lot of the project. Finance Director Delaney said that is true and Architect
Brian Humes from Jacunski Humes Architects LLC spoke to that at the Town Council meeting.
Architect Humes has designed probably about 30 police departments around the state. It has
always been referred to as the gray box, the bottom of the capital plan is the gray area. These were
the major new initiatives, senior center, police station either renovation or build. These were the
major items where we said there’s no way staff is going to be able to tell Board of Finance, Town
Council how much it is going to cost, or what we should be doing with these initiatives vs. say we
need this boiler at schools and their existing costs.

Finance Director Delaney added that we put in a soft interview room, oft the lobby for when
somebody comes in as a victim of a crime, they have this secure area and provide information
there. We took a portion of the records room area and created a soft interview room which allows
privacy for those in there. Also, a hard interview room We have done the police radio system and
renovated the whole dispatcher area and of course the jail cell area. All of those will be in place
and this will continue that process to build on it. Obviously at a much higher degree, because the
next item that is really essential is locker rooms. The locker rooms themselves are completely
inadequate. The locker rooms are about 24 inches wide, they have ventilation, a drawer and
storage for boots and other things underneath. The locker rooms today are basically the equivalent
of a middle school locker room. Mr. Fernandes said what if we were to hire another female police
officer? Finance Director Delaney said we don’t have anything more for female locker room
space. Mr. Paradis asked if we haven’t appropriated anything for locker rooms? Finance Director
Delaney said nothing, there wasn’t even an air conditioning unit up until 2 years ago. The female
officer’s locker room had air conditioning and that space is roughly the size of a conference room,
but the men’s locker room had no air conditioning. We can’t add another female officer, they
have taken the entire dispatch groups storage space and put them in cubbies in the hallways to
make room for the last 2 female police officers that we had hired. The locker room piece has been
essentially always the next one on the docket. Mr. Fernandes asked if the $5M is to expand the
renovations? Mr. Grady added the renovations are in 3 phases. The first phase is the locker room
area, it is the biggest part of the whole thing, it extends down into the storage area of Board of
Education and that was $2.8M. Then there is the center section in the middle and a little bit
around the outside, some of that area. The detective area was included in that. The third area is
the carport for the cruisers. Mr. Paradis asked if the gun range is still being used? Mr. Grady said
no, it disappears, it was not being used anyways. Mr. Fernandes asked with $5M, how much time



does it buy? Finance Director Delaney said Architect Humes said that is a 20-year investment.
Mr. Grady said it was a really good presentation and the police station design is considerably
larger than it is today, almost doubles the size. The police station has been inadequate for quite a
number of years. Right now we have one sally port in the back, this would have two on the back
side near Board of Education and it goes to the booking room and would create an entrance for the
public to enter. So there would be a room the public would come into, right now if they want to
attend a Police Commission meeting, the public must go all the way to the back corner conference
room and walk through the police station to get there, it is not a secure. The sally port is used for
when you arrest someone and bring them in, if they were to overwhelm the officer they are
contained. We have one in the back currently, it has not been standard in years. Mr. Fernandes
said he feels we wasted money in the past on jail cells, Mr. Grady added they have been full.
Also, Mr. Grady recommended that everyone go back to the last Town Council meeting video and
watch Architect Humes presentation on the police station, it was excellent. Finance Director
Delaney added that the PBC proceeded Architect Humes presentation and he broke it into 3
different colors so you could see what phases and where they would affect things. That is $5.2M
with some contingencies.

One of the open questions was what to do with the Board of Education storage materials? Within
that storage area, you typically think it is something that would be accessed maybe once or twice a
year, but subsequently the Board of Ed uses that. There are special education files, it is all locked
up, they are secured, but they reference them 2-3 times a day. So you will have to figure out what
to do with those files and where do they go and it is an open question, how does using that space
impact the Board of Education? Mr. Paradis asked if we have these big presentations on
significant items, it would be helpful if someone would give the Board of Finance a heads up to
say there is going to be a presentation on this, or the community center when it happens so they
don’t have to do it twice. Mr. Grady added that it is helpful to have the videos to play back later,
as the presentation was only 20 minutes of the Town Council meeting.

Mr. Fernandes said it is $5.2M plus whatever Board of Education stuff? Finance Director Delaney
said yes.

6. Finance Director update.

Finance Director Delaney said he thinks the Town of Berlin is doing very well, the tax collection
rate is solid. We are staying within balance on expenditures. We are seeing a little bit related to
storms. VNA is slightly over at about $500k over the budget, usually the productivity is absorbed
in other areas. Nothing is really unusual so Finance Director Delaney thinks we are going to
finish the year pretty solid.

Chairman Bordonaro asked about the motor vehicle tax. Finance Director Delaney said part of
what happened is last month we ended the January 31 piece with a monthly settlement of about
$2M on that day, it was a substantial piece. They are in good shape and the taxpayers. Mr.
Paradis asked if the VNA had anything in actual revenues to date, rethinking for next year?
Finance Director Delaney said not at this point, but we are fooking at everything closely.

G. ADJOURNMENT




Mr. Paradis moved to adjourn at 6:33 p.m.

Seconded by Mr. Grady.

Those voting in favor: Mr. Bordonaro, Mr. Fernandes, Mr. Grady, Mr. Millerd, Mr. Paradis
Vote being 5-0

Submitted by,
Alina Brown



Join Zoom Meeting
https://berlinet-gov.zoom.us/j/83 128485822 2pwd=aDBMTmdDbG95d0ZISOMOZIK cFJQZ.209

Meeting ID: 831 2848 5822
Passcode: 460865

Call in
1 929 205 6099 US (New York)

SPECIAL JOINT MEETING
TOWN COUNCIL
AND
BOARD OF FINANCE
Board of Education Conference Room
Tuesday, March 8, 2022
7:00 PM

A. Call To Order
Mayor Kaczynski called the meeting to order at 7:01 p.m.

Attendance:
Town Council Members Present: Jack Fazzino, Brendan Luddy, Charles Paonessa, Peter Rosso,
Mike Urrunaga, Donna Veach

Town Council Members Absent: None

Board of Finance Members Present: Sal Bordonaro, Raul Fernandes, Tim Grady, George
Millerd, Gerald Paradis

Board of Finance Members Absent: Mark Holmes

Staff Present:

Mark Kaczynski — Mayor

Arosha Jayawickrema — Town Manager

Kevin Delaney — Finance Director

Chris Ciuci — Deputy Chief of Police

Kate Wall — Town Clerk

Michael Ahern — Town Engineer and Public Works Director
Doug Solek — Facilities Director



B. Pledge Of Allegiance

C. General Discussion concerning Capital And Bonding Strategic Plan

Finance Director Delaney said the multi-page capital plan was whittled down into a one-page
document for review and the focus is just on the areas identified at this stage for bonding looking
out over the next 5 years, FY23-FY27. Then the remaining 6-10 years aggregated together. For
FY23the proposal as of right now is not to bond anything. Total Existing, is the existing capital
plan and the next section is Potential New Items. These are a number of larger items, some of
which have been costed out and some are to be determined. As we look in the existing in FY23,
one item was identified that was tabled for the Town Council meeting and we discussed it at the
Board of Finance meeting, was using the ARPA grant to move forward with at least substantial
funding towards the HVAC upgrades at Willard school.

Moving across on the existing, the next items are Town Hall and Library roofs, so replacing
those. It has been a number of years and over the last couple of years we have appropriated
money to replace leaking roofs. We are trying to get ahead of that especially because of the
damage and health matters that could happen at the library, town hall with so much public geing
through. The $950k is the 4™ of the 4 vehicles that were identified on the fire department
strategy plan. We already have one that is due this month or next and two more were ordered
with savings appropriations. Those are on order and this would be the 4™, Also, looking out in
FY24, the idea would be to either do Griswold or Hubbard, but not both. It is one or the other,
but the determination would be there and that $5M is a placeholder right now for each of those.

Looking out a little bit further there is the library community center chiller, replacing that and
doing work on Paper Goods Pond dam. There was some dam work done a few years ago. This
would be the other dam in town. Over the next two years from there, looking at the pool
buildings for Percival and East Berlin. The senior center roof is a little bit further out because
obviously there is a big question mark as to whether we will be in that senior center, given the
community senior center work that 1s undergoing right now. Then you start to get into the
boilers and windows at the different schools. The high school is not on the list for work. That
was already done with the major renovation project. Then as we get out to FY28, the next 5
years, those are kind of lumped together. Because it is a challenge to say where you’ll be in 5
plus years. There are obviously some unknowns out there, but we start to lock at again
resurrecting the fire vehicles in the next cycle of replacements. During that period as well, as we
are 3 years into Scalise, by that point we will be in the neighborhood of 13 years of having the
turf and it is 10 to 15 years normal expected life. Scalise will start to come back around. That is
sort of the existing, what we looked at from the existing capital plan. From a staff standpoint we
don’t project out in the actual capital plan major new items like community center or new police
station. Those are major endeavors that the town would need to have substantial input on. These
are really the major capital bonded items, those identified for bonding of existing.

Getting out of the potential new, we have the police station renovations. The $5.2M is off of the
presentation Architect Humes did at the last Town Council meeting. Along with that, it would
move the Board of Education storage area. There is a TBD as to what is the impact of both
Board of Education to move and replace that storage area at another location, as well as potential



town Impact because it is projected to go into the food pantry area downstairs as well. The
Community senior center, when we met there was a lot of talk about $36M being the number
there and then a discussion about that number potentially being closer to $40M as you get out to
when the construction would happen. It is split over 2 years because it is expected to take a
period of time so the bonding would be roughly split evenly. That would be determined based
on how we expect the project to progress. Then there are some other items that have been
discussed, whether they would be approved, they are on here for making awareness. One is
discussion about golf clubhouse either renovation or new at Timberlin Golf Course. Also,
portable classrooms at Griswold and roads. There is a StreetScan study that Town Engineer and
Public Works Director Ahern is initiating and from that we would be able to identify the roads
that need considerable work and there could be bonding requests from there. The town has 37
bridges and a lot of work has been done. We are trying to roll bridges so that as we complete
one and are reimbursed, that money rolls to the next one to avoid, or at least minimize bonding,
so that is why the TBD at end of year is out there.

The next section is trying to give everybody an impact based on the current grand list. One mill
is $2,438,139, so assuming if we borrow, for every million dollars we borrow and a 5% interest
rate. If you borrow for 10 years it is worth about .055 mills. If you borrow $10M that is about
half a mill increase in isolation not absolutely retiring other debt or anything else, but in
isolation. The last piece at the bottom is pulled from the town charter. What is required if we do
seek to bond $5M or more. There is an automatic referendum that needs to be held.

The next two pages, the first one is from the budget and looks at existing debt no new borrowing,
where will we be. The town has done a great job of paying down considerable debt over the last
several years and is on track to be targeted as a $40M ceiling. The debt ceiling is designed to get
the town to a position where within an operating budget, about 4% of the operating budget would
go to debt service, so that is where the $40M is and it is considered to be sort of a ceiling. That
is your sweet spot of where you would ideally want to be at a peak. The town is progressing
there quite nicely.

The next page looks at if these existing items and the new items that have been quantified will be
put in there and where your numbers would fall. If you were to do this and borrow at the pace
that is outlined on the first page, you would peak out in fiscal year 2024, so the next budget cycle
at just over $125M. Then begin to come back down on the idea that we are going to continue to
retire some of that debt. Debt service would represent a pretty substantial amount of your budget
at that point. It is trying to give you a picture of where the debt load would be if everything on
the front-page summary was done. This is not a proposal to do those things, but at least an
opportunity to make everybody aware and start the conversation.

Mayor Kaczynski said we have a lot of projects on hand and we have accomplished a lot of
projects over the last few vears. There are some important ones here, but we also have difticult
times for everyone in the town today, in the state, the country and the world unfortunately. No
one knows what will happen next, but hopefully we are past the worst of COVID. The town has
come through things very well compared to a lot of places. We’ve done a good job and funded a
lot of projects. We've fixed a lot of roads and bridges and given a lot of good increases to the
Board of Education to bring them up to a nice point. If you look at the charts and for per pupil



spending. They are higher than almost everybody in the surrounding area. Glastonbury was a
couple hundred higher than Berlin and that is one of the measures that they use. Mayor
Kaczynski asked each Town Council member to speak and see if they can work though some of
these things. Local government is one place that we could impact our town, residents, students,
seniors and really accomplish and get things done, but also be responsible. Mayor Kaczynski
said the debt was very high when he first took office, dangerously high per the auditors and not
where it should be, which is around a $40M budget. We are getting there and working through
it. We’ve been responsible, but there’s more things that the town needs and wants. We have
done a pretty good job of funding most of the projects in town up to this point. We’ve been
buying vehicles, buying fire trucks. There were some legacy issues that were left, we bought 7
new trucks in total so that was a big expense. Public Safety, we replaced the fire and police
radio which were inoperable almost, so we have done a lot in the last few years. There is always
more to do.

Mayor Kacyznski added that we have the school budget and also the police station, there are
some good renovations that are on tap to be done and need to be done with the police
accountability bill. The price is a little bit higher than some of us thought, but compared to a
new police station that is pretty reasonable. The HVAC system has been on-tap for a long time,
starting with Willard. The Community Center we talked about, as soon as the advisory group
finishes stuff up hopefully in a month or so we will get that to the Town Council and have some
more discussion on that. That is probably at least a $40M bond, which would put us well over
what we started with 6 years ago, which is not a good place to be, but we will see what happens.
There are options there. The portable classrooms, we toured the school a few weeks ago and it 1s
obvious that portable classrooms are past their useful life and we have to figure out what to do
with those, cither get rid of them, replace them, or figure out some other things. Also, the roads
and bridges and upgrading things which need upgrading at town hall. Being responsible during
those 2 years without a tax increase for residents was important. Mayor Kaczynski said if we
could do it, do a very minimal tax increase and if no tax increase can occur that would be great.
There is some room to accomplish that and the Board of Finance has a lot of work to do with
that, as does Town Council. The only way we can help folks is to do the best we can with our
budget and watch their pockets the best we can. Also, we are re-visiting a new pension plan for
the police department. That would not hurt our finances too much, a little bit, but it should be
pretty neutral switching from a 401k to a pension plan, but we still have to discuss that and we
are studying that, if it becomes a retention problem. We are finding out it is a recruitment
problem and the first question asked is about a pension plan, that speaks volumes. Most of the
Police Departments in the state have pension plans. Mayor Kacyznski added there are some
ways we could work in this budget and get to that zero-tax increase. [t would be nice do that for
our residents.

Chairman Bordonaro said it is great to lay something out like this so we know what we are up
against. Looking at the last chart, we definitely don’t want to get back to the same level that we
were a few years ago with the $107M. We need to look at the highest risk areas and what are our
priorities for the town. The police station needs lockers and other things, but if you look at
things incrementally. Chairman Bordonaro would be okay with some funding to do some of
these projects, but clearly taking on a $40M loan this early in the stage is really difticult from the



Board of Finance view. The other stuff we can probably work with, but we would have to look
at it. Responsible borrowing is needed for things that are long term.

Chairman Luddy said he liked that Finance Director Delaney highlighted some of the bigger
projects out there. We are a small town with a lot of buildings, so we have a lot of recurring
things that have to get done. Some of the things that creeped out here and that were never seen
before was the window replacements projects. That is something new. Also, the boilers are
creeping up on there even though they are down the line and of course Scalise Field which we
Just had done and all of a sudden we are starting to think about that already. Chairman Luddy
said he is in line with what Mayor Kaczynski and Chairman Bordonaro said, we can work
through some of these things and get us to 2026 before we start thinking of another major
project.

Mr. Grady said we had 2 years of COVID and it was tough on people. The current gas prices are
going to affect food prices and heating oil. It is out of control and we can’t come back and hit
the people now with a tax increase. Mr. Grady said he has taken a 90 degree change in how he
feels about this. We are going to have to figure something out.

Councilor Paonessa said the chart puts things in perspective and we have to decide what the
priority is. This is going to be a crazy year, construction quotes are only being held for 10 days in
his business and parts are exponentially higher. The police station proposal is the most logical
and economical he’s seen around Town Council for a long, long time. With the iteration from a
brand new building, all kinds of ideas. Mr. Paonessa said he’s a big fan of re-use and saving the
environment. This helps to reuse an existing building and thinks it is a great plan all the way
around and would like to see that go forward, but at the same time he does not like to spend
money. Somewhere we are going to have to. Mr. Paonessa added that he does not know what
the school ventilation HVAC project will cost, he has heard $20M, but does not know especially
the way prices have been changing, but hopes it will generate some more state funding. Also, we
have to hold the line on a tax increase because people are really getting whacked. Hopefully we
can move forward with a couple of projects.

Mr. Millerd had a couple of questions and comments. Was there any cost benefit analysis done
on the windows and boiler, whether timing of these would have an impact? A 20-30 year old
furnace is not very efficient. Are there potential large cost savings with the boilers? Same with
windows, technology has changed a lot. Facilities Director Solek said looking at the life cycle of
the boilers we are able to put that out a little further compared to new technology the savings on
electricity 1s incremental and it is less of a priority. The biggest factor for the HVAC is the
energy consumed during the summer months compared to what we would save. Certainly the
windows when its colder or hotter out, you use more energy. We have seen that impact over the
last few years in our bills. It is certainly something that you want to do for the building, but it is
not as high as the mechanical performance of the building.

Mr. Millerd said in regards to holding the line, the line is not even held no matter what we do.
We can have a zero mill increase, but the line is not held because of the motor vehicle
implications that are out there. Mr. Millerd’s said he is receiving an equivalent 2 mill tax
increase on his motor vehicles and property tax. Also, where is this 29-mill thing heading and if



it has any chance passing legislature? Would they use last year’s figures for figuring out the
reimbursement, 29 mills on last year’s assessment which would be great for the taxpayers, but
that is all baked into the grand list increase from the new numbers. Commissioner Veach said |
don’t think we know quite honestly, there are several pieces that were looking good in terms of
grants available for school construction, HVAC in particular. Something was sent over today to
bonding for the pump station. Commissioner Veach received something from Senator Lopes that
said we are not sure where we are going with any of this right now, but he will put it through.
Things are not looking good right now, they have a big problem with school construction which
of course is all over the news. If you think that is just going to disappear, it has got to come from
somewhere. So to answer Mr. Millerd’s question, Commissioner Veach said she wishes that she
had an answer, but she doesn’t have an answer and they don’t know to be quite honest.

Finance Director Delaney added that Mr. Millerd is right, the motor vehicle is embedded within
the grants. Finance Director Delaney said he thinks the reference to prior year was in the
calculation of the state grant, so if they do establish a 29 mill increase. The Governor, along
with that proposal, OPM produced a run by every town as to what would be a grant provided to
the town to help offset the impact of going to the lower mill rate, as for example today, the motor
vehicle is 33.93. If we drop that to 29 because of state law, that is money on atl the motor
vehicle grand list value that is lost by the town. The problem you have is because there is such a
growth in the motor vehicle this year as compared to last year, the grant does have a substantial
offset, but it would leave a gap and that gap effectively, assuming no spending no spending
difference when you do the budget, would have to shift to real estate and personal property. Mr.
Millerd said if they do this, we want to fund the budget as it has been requested and we actually
need more than $2M, because there is a gap, not a lot, but we would not have enough to fund it.
Finance Director Delaney said that you end up with is a greater than 2 mill number for real estate
and personal property and then a reduction in motor vehicle.

Commissioner Veach said Finance Director Delaney’s 2-page summary was easy to follow and
thanked him for that. Obviously, we have many priorities that we can and can’t do. There has
got to be give and take clearly, because we just can’t do all of this. Commissioner Veach thinks
the police station is certainly a priority and the presentation they gave to Town Council was very
good. Perhaps there are some things that we could live without in that to bring it down to a more
affordable scenario. We just had the first go around of it last week so it was refreshing to see
some of those changes and some of them are going to go back to the police accountability law
that are required in terms of certain education pieces they have to do. We have to bring our
police officers up to snuff and have the best of the best. As far as education for the children
goes, mental health 1s a huge issue and the state is talking about it a lot and Commissioner Veach
said I think there will be some additional funding that comes through from the state, but does not
know when or how much, but is hoping we will get some funding. There was a legislative
informational session held yesterday, Commissioner Veach left a copy for Town Manager
Jayawickrema to share with Town Council and Board of Finance. It is on school construction
grants and reviews and how they are going to proceed going forward. lts informational and
Commissioner Veach doesn’t think they know what they are going to do with some of this
because there is so much that needs to be done, even from the state level, it’s not just us. We are
coming out of a pandemic like we have never seen before, there is war that is surging across in
Europe, the price of gas is through the roof and will continue. The trickle out and around is just



going to be earth shattering. Commissioner Veach thinks there will be some additional funding
come through but does not know how much and hopefully we can use it for maybe some of these
programs in terms of education, HVAC, but would like to think that there will be some funding
that is available.

The other piece, it is a minimal ask, but we just can’t fund everything, and we need to tweak.
Education is a priority, there is no question, but maybe what we need to do is take a look and try
to shift into some other areas within the education budget. Commissioner Veach thinks there
will be some money coming from mental health too. The pump station was applied for today,
Economic Development Coordinator Mahoney did that. Hopefully we will be able to apply
some additional grants. When and if we look at this window replacement at the schools, there
should be some energy assistance grants that might be available for that. Economic Development
Coordinator Mahoney would know that and look into that. When and if we get to that point.
There are incentives, write-off’s whatever.

Mr. Fernandes said public safety is number one, if you have seen the police station, you can’t
unsee it. Also, if we cut the teachers that would be a big disservice. Mr. Urrunaga said he
echoes the concerns in some of the issues that we are having with the way prices are going. The
one thing that I did want to point out is when you look at the budget to try and figure out what to
pay for and how we do things. We all know that we have a hard time agreeing on doing certain
projects and figure out where we are going to spend our money. When we agreed to pay for the
HVAC, with the COVID spending, Mr. Urrunaga thinks it is a good project to spend it on.
Ultimately we will have to decide where that money is going to go, but because we all sat down
to figure out that is something we would want to use that money for. Itis a project that has long
been in the running and it is something that we should kind of commit to. Secondly, I
understand the need for budgets and not hitting the towns people with extra money and extra
taxes, that type of thing and completely understand that. Who wants to pay extra taxes? Not me,
that is for sure, but we also have to understand that if we don’t fund contracts with the town,
namely with teachers and people that work in the town hall, we will be putting people out of
work in an economy like this and that is not something that Commissioner Uirunaga wants to do.
That 1s something we all need to consider when we are looking at these budgets. If we are not
going to fund positions and people that are working currently in town. Those are things to
consider when looking at the numbers and the budget.

Mr. Paradis said he had a couple questions with the different variables. Was the $90M program
for school construction a competitive type of grant or using an allocation? The one that the
Governor just talked about. Commissioner Veach said that is going to be a competitive and they
are not going to be able to do everybody’s project. We were told this news about a week ago and
a half ago that he was introducing this and we have clearly shown interest, talked about it and
even thought about maybe trying to shift some of that ARPA money to do other stuff, if we were
eligible for that HVAC money. There are no promises. Mr. Paradis added that is an important
consideration, but no guarantees. Commissioner Veach said even with the bonding grant that we
just put in for the pump station, it is a thank you, we will put it inand it is one of your priorities,
but there are no promises. Also, we have to match whatever that project is costing us, it 1s a 50%
match.



Mr. Paradis also asked about some mentions of the police accountability act and the relationship
to this project and what costs specifically in this $5M project are being addressed by the rules of
accountability? Deputy Chief of Police Ciuci said there is training, with different trainings and
all the laws that have changed. We don’t have adequate space at our facility and do not have a
training room, so this renovation plan addresses that with multi-purpose community rooms
similar to the Board of Education conference room space. That can be used for training and to
host training, commission meetings. The current conference room for police commission
meetings 1s very tiny without a caucus room area, things like that. Also, one of the things that
we want to do more of 1s the community engagement piece and that training multi-purpose room
will help us do that, citizen police academies, open houses and allowing members of the
community to utilize that space for birthday parties or other events that they want to do at the
police department. Finance Director Delaney said when Architect Humes was presenting he
mentioned the second sally port and safety for both prisoners and the officers. Is that police
accountability? Deputy Chief Ciuci said [ don’t think the accountability, he was speaking to
accreditation standards and things like that, so there are standards applicable to our holding
facility. Officer safety wise, 1 think Architect Humes was talking about that is a huge concern,
but if you pull a car into the sally port and try to get a prisoner out of the car, there is no room
especially if they are fighting and it is dangerous. The dual sally ports address that. It was a
unique opportunity with the Board of Education giving us that space. We have been talking
about locker room renovations for vears and we can’t renovate where the locker rooms are now,
so because the Board of Education gave us that space where the locker room can be moved.
Architect Humes did a fantastic job utilizing the remainder of these spaces to address the training
room, bureaus and lumping offices by divisions so our investigations are all in one area now and
not split off throughout the department. Deputy Chief Ciuci thinks we are getting a lot of bang
for our buck and knows it is not cheap, but compared to where we were $21M a few years ago
and this is not a stop gap. Architect Humes said this is a 20 plus year solution for us. There are
a lot of competing interests going on here, but if there is any way we can finally move this one
past the goal poles, it is going to help us with our recruiting and retention. Mr. Paradis said we
have been talking about locker rooms since he got on the Board of Finance, 4 years ago. In
piecemeal we did the communications, jail cells, meeting rooms and then started talking about
locker rooms, which I was surprised to see a $5M number. Mr. Paradis said he will have to do
his homework and look at what the specifics are. Commissioner Veach added that Architect
Humes did break it out in terms of over a period of years so it is not all a one-time thing. It
would be spread out over fiscal years. Mr. Paradis asked if anyone knows if there is a police
accountability act on that, or any graats available? Commissioner Veach said there are a lot of
unfunded mandates. Mr. Paradis added when we had our first joint meeting in January or
December, there was a lot of support for the ARPA grant and HVAC systems. It was a good
idea then and I still think it is a good idea, to take that money and use it towards something that
would otherwise be funded to get more payback.

Mr. Fernandes asked if host training means we would charge other towns for training here?
Deputy Chief Cuici said a lot of times what happens ts you are a host agency, you get free seats
for the training and everyone else would pay the outside agencies that are coming into your
training. We don’t have space to do that, so we are the ones that are paying to attend. The other
agencies are getting it for free.



Commissioner Fazzino said this is obviously a lot of hard work, with this being his first budget
process. It has been very eye opening to see how much work goes into it and Town Manager
Jayawickrema for taking the Town Council on all the tours in the facilities. Also, Finance
Director Delaney has spent a lot of long nights in this and Town Manager and Public Works
Director Ahern and Facilities Director Solek as well. Commissioner Fazzino said having the
visuals of this is where our budget money goes to was probably the most helpful part of the
process for me. So starting back in December, seeing the police department with their open
house was extremely helpful because in the presentation last week when they were speaking
about the sally port expanston, [ had been in that sally port before. It is very tight and fortunately
the door was open, but it is getting a sense for what facilities we are working with right now and
what our needs are long term. That was extremely useful as kind of a touchstone for me.
Likewise with Town Manager Jayawickrema organizing school tours and talking through some
of the long-term issues that need to be addressed in the next couple of years, that was great as
well. Commissioner Fazzio said the one thing on his mind right now is something that has been
addressed a couple of times in Town Council meetings, it is having that long term vision for
setting priorities for not even just thinking in terms of this fiscal year, but two, three fiscal years
from now. It is just kind of boiling it down to what my priorities are and what I think a lot of our
priorities are. Just taking it all into context in terms of what are the institutions that have been
most intimately impacted by the last two years. Public safety and education are really the two
things that go hand in hand in a community. It is what makes our particular community
extremely attractive to a lot of people. We want safe streets and good schools. Those two
particular institutions are being addressed to the extent that they should be addresses, but
thinking with the mentality of with some of these projects, if you don’t address them with some
degree of urgency and immediacy, we run the risk that it is going to get more expensive later on.
You've seen this with the HVAC project, the cost looked a lot more favorable a couple of
months ago, then it does now. Commissioner Fazzino said he thinks having those funds in hand
at least to address it on a very conservative level starting with Willard School seems like a
responsible option and is looking forward to learning more about the additional projects. The
senior community has also been intimately impacted by COVID especially and just having that
population in mind as we have the conversation about that and what those needs are obviously is
important too.

Commissioner Rosso said he is most concerned with the school and we have to make a
determination. Town Manager Jayawickrema said as Commissioner Urrunaga stated, nobody
wants to pay higher taxes and this will be the 3rd year that we hold the line on taxes. The fear is
that at the same time when we are reducing the debt service, we have not added anything to the
annual capital replacement budget, $300M in capital. Ideally, we should have at least 1% or
$3M in capital and build that gradually. You can knock out the police station in 2 -3 years. For
every year that you pick something, a boiler, chiller, roof, you have to $3M at least. Just a 2%
increase in the Board of Education and a 2% in the town, you will see what it does to the mill
rate. Town Manager Jayawickrema just worries that by pushing some of these we may have to
go out and borrow more. Also, one of the things we have not talked about is what is it that you
want to take off the table? Mr. Millerd spoke about motor vehicle, even if you don’t increase the
numbers, you are paying more same, That is the same way with the town, we are paying more
for items such as gasoline, electricity, insurance coverage, grass seed and fertilizer. Something
has to be taken off, we can’t do everything. Are there things that are not as important that we



have to take off completely? Commissioner Veach said she suggests visiting the things that are
on the table and see if there are areas within those proposals that can be reduced or eliminated.
We need to start there as opposed to eliminating one whole thing. Town Mayor Jayawickrema
added that incremental budgeting from one to another, you are assuming your base is correct. It
would be good to set some parameters to say your funding needs to be compared to your peers at
a certain level, whether it is the median or 50" percentile. You can’t get there overnight, but by
planning for it you know whetre you stand. Chairman Bordonaro added that we did have an
increase in the grand list because of revenue and we should do both sides to display in the same
one we are looking at, costs associated with bonding. We should do a 5-7% projection of how
our grand list is going to grow. It was close to 3% growth. We used $1.2M of funds leftover
from the high school last year and used some of the rescue funds, so we used almost $2M for us
to get to the zero rate and that was a one-shot deal, so we are trying to make that up this year.
We are already $2M short. We should be focusing on the $300M that we have to sustain or
maintain and have to look really hard to get to a reasonable level. Chairman Bordonaro said he
told the Board of Education they have to sharpen their pencil on something and frankly did not
get anywhere. They have to look deep and say how are we going to contribute, because we can’t
go with those kinds of increases. They had surplus from the last few years, one year they did not
spend $1M of the Open Choice grant funds because they did not need it. We want to have a high
quality education system, but have to dig deep a little.

Finance Director Delaney said one of the things is you evaluate where you are and what you are
doing and sometimes to grow in one area, you decline or exit another area, a market or product.
Berlin has some great assets and investments. The community senior center is beautiful and the
police station looks fantastic, but ask yourself are there any assets the town has that are maybe
not what the town wants to be in, or dealing with, as you look forward. Director Delaney said
there are 3 to put on the table, but he is not saying do it, or don’t do it. We talked about
education and public safety being essential, but do we want to continue to own Berlin Water
Control and own our own water and sewer? Other communities have sold theirs. Avon Water
Company had the largest water source in the state and sold it. Itis an option and a one-time
element if you are looking to avoid bonding, but accomplish some of these, that is something to
consider. These companies that own them privately, or companies like MDC are charging
money and investing in their capital revenue because that is all they do. Second one to consider
would be Pistol Creek. A few years back the town took a $3.5M taxable piece of property off
the tax rolls and spent $5.5M to buy it, which we are still paying on. [t is a great facility, used
for a nummber of purposes and a lot of passive recreation. It is a wonderful spot, but the town is
not only paying for that, we are foregoing potential tax revenue there. We could consider trading
that out for something that we have. The third one is does the town want to be in the municipal
golf business? Are there things the town is in that maybe you want to get out of for the benefit
of other things that going forward are more appealing. Just something to consider as an
alternative. If we wanted to remove the VNA that would be charter provision with a lot of
signatures, the other is 2/3 of the authorizing body, so if 5 of the 7 Town Council members said
we want to call a charter revision, you can call the charter revision and put it out there. The
VNA is in the charter and responsible for the VNA Administrators and the school nurses, so it is
duel. Mr. Millerd said he was on the charter revision commission and we were not actually
trying to get rid of the VNA per se, but the subtle wording in the VNA says thou shall do this,
thou shall do that. If you worded it differently to you can do this, that subtle change would give



you a lot more flexibility. Most people who walk into a hospital don’t know that the VNA is
available to them. Mayor Kaczynski added that with the VNA you have to realize that because
we have the VNA worded as it is in the charter, we do have state statutes that apply to it as well.
We have to be careful what charter change is made because it would violate the state statute
since we have that entity already. Unfortunately, it is not as simple as us just changing the
language. It is a very difficult road. Mr. Paradis added that not that many years ago there were
probably 50 or 60 municipal VNA’s, now there are 2, so it is not impossible to get rid of them.
To look at it, I'm sure they do great work, but is this something that should be provided, or must
be provided by the town, and in my mind it is not. In our case, I do not think the townspeople
understand there is a $800k-$900k budget gap that it creates every year. Mr. Paradis said we are
really talking about looking long range and encourage the Town Council to call for a charter
revision commission. There are other things within our governmental setup that also need
addressing. Those things take quite a bit of time to accomplish too.

Mayor Kaczynski said one thing everyone mentioned was a plan. I think we have a plan, the
plan was certainly to pay our debt down and by paying our debt down obviously it frees up more
money from the budget, because the debt payment goes down. Every year we had this whole
debt payment here of $6M or $7M, it was $8M before. That is a lot of money to fund a lot of
things. That is the plan we are working forward to which will free up some money and
everybody understands that we are still funding things that are important to the town and thinks
we made a lot of improvements. We are also saddled with pension debt which was a huge chunk
of money, millions of dollars to buyout people that were retiring under the old plan. That is the
plan that the town had went with, but we are stuck with it, not being funded for many years. It
was 12-15 years to get to that amount of debt and not fix things, you can’t get out of it in 6 years
or § years, a few more and we will almost be out of it. That is the plan and we are working on it.
The 3 schools are now $15M-$20M, so that was kind of astounding for that. Also, the public
will write letters that we are cutting the education budget, but we have never cut their budget and
can’t cut their budget for state statute. We have always given it a much higher increase than it
needed under statute to keep it running. We lowered the increase they asked for, as with the
town budget. Everybody still receives increases, it just the degree of the increase. Mayor
Kaczynski asked everyone to educate the public and continue educating the public. Berlinis a
great town and it is doing well, but it is difficult times. No one wants to see the schools falter
and they haven’t, they have grown. We have raised them up to where they are very competitive.
Not everyone is going to agree on things, but at least conceptually agree and go forward and do
the best we can. We are headed in the right direction as far as how we run the town and what
gets fixed in the town. There is $100M of investment in the town over the last 5 years and we
created 790 jobs. The Board of Finance has some work to do and the Town Council should dig
into the budget.

Commissioner Rosso said [ think we are getting close to being too late to get something on the
ballot in November for the charter. Town Clerk Wall said that some changes are very quick and
others are very intense, but the issue is you have to have some hearings, some meetings,
especially with this election the questions have to be formalized and set by the beginning of
September for the questions for the ballot for November. So itisa very tight window that I don’t
know if T can knock it out for you, but would suggest if you want to do charter revisions, is to
maybe start now and know that it will go on the missed election if that is what you want. There



will be a much bigger turnout during the governor’s election. Mr. Millerd added that you do it as
open ended. Town Clerk Wall said you can suggest that these are the target areas. Mr. Grady
asked if we had something targeted could we have this by November? Do one or two changes
and that is it. Town Clerk Wall will check the calendars and speak with Town Attorney
Donotrio.

Commissioner Paonessa asked if selling an asset requires a charter change? Finance Director
Delaney said no he doesn’t think so, but it depends on what the asset is. Those are all options
that the town can consider and not being promoted to sell off. Mayor Kaczynski added it hard to
get everyone’s opinion on what they really want. Town Manager Jayawickrema asked if we
have consensus on doing the police station and the HVAC project? Mayor Kaczynski said he
things next years budget, FY23. Commissioner Paonessa asked if you avoid the referendum that
way? Finance Director Delaney said yes, doing that you would be automatic. 1f you chose to
bond it you could look at the fund balance, or look at a combination of that. A question for the
next Board of Finance meeting is what is the best way to do that. Ifit is bonding, we need to add
debt service to the next budget, that is not embedded in there. If you go a different direction,
there may be other ways to do it. Chairman Bordonaro said he would like a little more
information on the police station and it is necessary to upgrade those areas. Commissioner
Fazzino said it doesn’t seem like there 1s a fixed deadline before figuring out the timetable for
the police station. We would like to do this sooner. Commissioner Veach said the project
contingency is 15% and good for 6 months. Chairman Bordonaro requested a copy of the
presentation. Town Clerk Wall said she would email the link and the minutes. Town Engineer
and Public Works Director Ahern said he can send the whole package as well, the needs
assessment, the actual plans, the phasing and the process taken. But [ encourage you to watch if
you haven’t seen the actual presentation, Architect Humes goes in to how the phasing works and
actually has pictures and a diagram. It is actually pretty well done. Commissioner Veach added
it is late summer of 2022 in terms of the start. Town Manager Jayawickrema said he
recommends doing phase 1 now and a year later do phase 2. Commissioner Fazzino said it 1s
prioritizing officer safety, especially if there are standards. Finance Director Delaney added if
your project costs a certain amount of money, then that may be where the ordinance has to land.
Phasing it in is how you go about spending that money, so if the project is $5.2M, that would be
an automatic referendum, which would require putting it on the November. Which would be the
first time before you do anything. It would require approval from the voters to be able to move
forward. That is if the ordinance has to encompass the whole project. Town Clerk Wall said it
has never been done that she knows of, that you have an ordinance that, maybe changes are done
periodically, but other towns such as Wallingford where Town Clerk Wall had worked before, do
it piece meal saying here is an ordinance for $1M for study and design of a new high school.
Then they would go in 2 years later and say now we need $10M, whatever it is. They did it in
segments. That is not anything that Berlin has done here. When you change the charter where
you have that $5M cap before you go to referendum. We have to talk to Town Attorney
Donoftio, but Town Clerk Wall thinks it is going to be on the whole project, unless you are
willing not to do another thing to the project. Commissioner Paonessa said we might fund phase
I and phase 2 and then worry about the carport down the road. Finance Director Delaney said
the PBC would have oversight of this and you would typically direct them to be in charge and
they would handle it so you are not getting invoices and things coming in, similar to the high
school project. The borrowing happened in 4 tranches, but the entire $83M was approved, even



though money was coming from the state for the higher amount. Deputy Chief Cuici added that

phasing would work for him, they would get the locker rooms done in the first phase and then we
work from there. Finance Director Delaney said in order to do the locker rooms we have to clear

out the storage space. Where does that go?

Mayor Kaczynski said we stand at 1.98 mill rate increase as of this meeting. We had a great
discussion and all want the same things, it is just how do you get there. Finance Director
Delaney said for the ARPA grant do you want to sit on the motion to appropriate the money?
Because it will come back to the Town Council. Mayor Kaczynski said with the final rule that
gives us more options, but we should just do it as we go through the budget. Commissioner
Veach added that maybe we will be in a better position over the next couple of weeks in terms of
what the governor’s plan is. Mayor Kaczynski said we should wait a little bit further. Town
Engineer and Public Works Director Ahern said the design is done, but lead time for the HVAC,
we would need the chiller and not sure if we could get that by summer, they could start the work,
but it might trickle into the next calendar year.

The police station phase 1 is about 4 months once go ahead is given from the Town Council for
the funding. Then 5 months from now we can go out to bid.

D. Adjournment

Mr. Paradis motioned to adjourn at 8:58 p.m.
Seconded by Mr. Grady

Submitted by:
Alina Brown



TOWN OF BERLIN
REGULAR BOARD OF FINANCE BUDGET MEETING
Wednesday, March 9, 2022
John “Doc” McIntosh Conference Room
Virtual Option
7:00 P.M.

https://berlinct-gov.zoom.us/1/856994436857pwd=aXBORUIVREIPMDJIQWSO0W WF4¢2FQUTOS

Call-in Option: 1 929 205 6099 United States Toll
Meeting ID: 856 9944 3685
Passcode: 476839

A. CALL TO OQRDER

Director Delaney called the meeting to order at 6:59 p.m.
B. ROLL CALL
ATTENDANCE:

Members Present: Sal Bordonaro, Raul Fernandes, Tim Grady, Mark Holmes, George Millerd,
Gerald Paradis

Members Absent: None

Staff Present:

Kevin Delaney — Finance Director

Arosha Jayawickrema — Town Manager

Len Zielinski — Budget Manager

Jim Simons — Fleet Manager / Fire Administrator

C. DISCUSSION OF DEPARTMENT BUDGETS
a. Discuss and vote on adjustments to the General Government, Board of Education
and/or Berlin Water Control budgets.

Chairman Bordonaro said we are going to have to work hard to figure out how we make
adjustments, It is impossible to say we are going to have a zero-mill rate increase. Looking at
the town side for financial comparison, I looked at what were the actuals in 2021 and actuals in
2022 compared to budget, if they are close to zero, or very well compared to the budget. Do we
need to budget different in 20237 Tt is great that we have close to $2.3M surplus in 2022 and that
surplus was kind of carried forward 2 or 3 years. Chairman Bordonaro said he wants to make
sure that whatever tax we develop, we are comfortable that we are not going to generate another
$IM-$2M surplus. Mr. Paradis said he thinks that is fine, but remember that is how we are
paying for all of our capital. Chairman Bordonaro put together a sheet to look at showing what
are actual expense was for 2022, the 2022 amended budget, actuals through end of February.
Also, a projection on if we are going to spend much more than what we were going to spend for



2023 proposed budget and it is really my judgement on what the adjusted numbers should be for
2023 and what the decrease should be for the proposed budget. Finance Director Delaney said
one of the lines is contingency, that won’t have a mill rate impact because we appropriate fund
balance equal to contingency. Chairman Bordonaro said for example in the blue-collar wages,
we say every year we didn’t hire enough people and that has been consistent in the last couple
years. Are we going to hire more people if it is consistent every year? We have the same staff
that we are working with. If we are not spending it, do we really need it? If we need it that is
fine.

Finance Director Delaney said one word of caution over the last couple of years is there were
things we couldn’t get because they were closed for coronavirus, but we intended to do them.
From a finance standpoint that is a big one for training. With part time help, we are trying to use
that account to bring somebody in over the summer to digitize our old records. We have a lot of
records. We have to keep some record of our capital and have many projects that are state or
federal funded. So the intent is to use that. We did not bring in extra people into the oftice just
because we weren’t able to social distance. That is why we would use that and the training
similarly, that money is used to bring in our accounting system people on-site to automate
several sections of the budget process to move to ACH and not check based.

Training for technology is a new department, prior to this there was no training in the IT
department. Which you are never going to be able to keep up if you pay training money, so this
was intended to begin to develop the department. Mr. Fernandes asked if that is the actual
training? Town Manager Jayawickrema said yes, the actual training, if you hire someone in the
police department, you have a lot of training required for things like accountability, how to use
certain cameras, etc. With the latest technology you have a need to keep up with it. There are
two workshops in May because those things have to be current.

Chairman Bordonaro said his other thought process is can you come up with a $400k reduction?
Town Manager Jayawickrema said that is better because this way we can talk to everyone and
come up with a number and get a dollar figure. Are you looking at just expenses or want us to
look at some revenue adjustments too? Chairman Bordonaro said these are expenses.

Also, Chairman Bordonaro had previously asked Chief of Police McNally if there would be a
reflection in the overtime because they wanted to have 2 positions in their Dispatch office.
Chairman Bordonaro said he would rather have 2 Police Officers. They have to have a good
compliment of people there, but we can discus that. Mr. Grady added they won’t be on the road
for at least a year. We are looking at officers for some time end of 2023 at best. Finance Director
Delaney said if you don’t hold the position now, you have to circle back later because the charter
prevents anybody from exceeding the headcount in the budget. The one possible alternative is
fund the 2 positions, but at 50% on the idea that they started in January and reduce that amount
from overtime. So net-net your budget is the same, but you are actually putting the headcount in.
[f you don’t believe you will be able to hire and put into the academy officers before January and
put them in the budget at 50% with January start. Chairman Bordonaro said he would rather
have it on. Mr. Grady added that it doesn’t make any difference, they are not even at their full
headcount now and if people retire, you have to replace them based on the current headcount.



Chairman Bordonaro wants to have them look at the people, but likes Finance Director
Delaney’s idea. We are saying the same thing from a budget standpoint, but at least have the
opportunity to look for them. Mr. Grady said he has a vested interest in it, but the bottom line is
if they are not going to be on the road and if we are going to cut the overtime effort. Mr. Paradis
asked to confirm that during the year we can’t hire someone new that is not a position in the
budget without approval? Finance Director Delaney said no, not without approval from Town
Council and Board of Finance. Mr. Millerd asked if they just look for new recruits, or is there an
opportunity to pull somebody from a different force? Finance Director Delaney said they have a
number of experienced officers, many whom have retired from other police forces, New Britain
and Hartford. Mr. Millerd asked if they still have to go through the academy? Finance Director
Delaney said no. Mr. Millerd said they have to go do the running test though. Chairman
Bordonaro said the way it looks based on timing, it will be kind of a wash and is okay with
having to approve it later on. Mr. Millerd agreed. Finance Director Delaney said while they are
in the academy, we are still paying them so we may not benefit to have the budget dollars. Mr.
Millerd said you are almost paying twice. Finance Director Delaney said you are because you
are paying overtime to cover the open position. Injury is the other piece in addition to
retirement. Chairman Bordonaro said we spend a lot less than budget. Mr, Grady said we can’t
get to the 42 officer’s number. If we put 2 more on, we are still not at 44. Finance Director
Delaney said that is a broader problem, if you talk to other departments.

Mr. Paradis asked if we reduce their number of positions, does it tie their hands on the process
because there is so much lead time to go out and look for these people? Town Manager
Jayawickrema said no, they can get the process started. Mr. Millerd said we mentioned cut the
salaries in half, but keep the FTE positions in the budget. Finance Director Delaney said we
would keep 2 FTE’s for half the year, which means they have approval in January to come in,
Mr. Grady added that is a Town Council decision, we can fund that later if needed to. Finance
Director Delaney added you are budgeting dollars to cover it and the charter says if there is
anything proposed in the budget that Board of Finance or Town Council cuts, then you have to
come back and ask for it. Mr. Millerd asked if there is anything in the charter about funding at
full amount? Finance Director Delaney said no. Mr. Millerd added it is just the point of not
having to go back to Town Council for approval because they are approved. You skip that whole
step. Finance Director Delaney said to get that funded you have to go to Town Council, it is
very restrictive, Chairman Bordonaro said we are in agreement to leave the 2 positions off for
now and postpone until we get more information. Mr. Millerd asked what is the amount?
Finance Director Delaney said each Police Officers full salary and benefits is under $121k each.
When Police Chiet McNally spoke about it, one of the advantages was that if you have a police
officer that is a sergeant who oversees, this would allow you to restructure creating dispatchers
and police ofticers.

Mr. Paradis asked Town Manager Jayawickrema about the Assistant Planner that was listed in
the budget as full time. [s there a way to hire a retired person parttime? Town Manager
Jayawickrema said the town has tried calling retired people, but they do not want to come back.
It would take months to get someone up to speed in that position as well. We want to get ahead
of that and would prefer not to do it, partly because you can’t. Mr. Millerd said Town Planner
Giusti is flat out and not sure how she does what she is doing.



Mr. Bordonaro asked to confirm if the Board of Education was using 10% for health insurance?
Finance Director Delaney said we are using 9.3%, so 10% medical and 0% dental. The latest
that we heard was 13.5%, we are still trying to beat that down. Mr. Paradis said if there were a
change in that 9.3% or 10%. Town Manager Jayawickrema said the zone is close to 10%,
previously it was between 6% and 14%, there is some play, but very close to 10%. We want to
be careful.

Mr. Paradis asked if the fuel estimate is still good? Finance Director Delaney said it does not
make sense to lock fuel in right now because it is so high.

Mr. Bordonaro said because we have enough surplus right now, we should take the capital from
the budget list from FY23 and use that surplus to accommodate last years. Finance Director
Delaney said part of the challenge we have with all of that is being able to purchase vehicles.

We funded it, but we are still trying to do that and be in a position to continue when they actually
make cars that people can purchase. To be in a position to buy them quickly and put them on the
road. We have a backlog of purchases right now. Mr. Bordonaro said he noticed the Fire
Department has money they are not spending yet. Fleet Manager Simons said the will be going
for fittings, but still have no delivery dates. Finance Director Delaney said we had that last year
and it is unusual to carry operating over, but because the order was in and it was just COVID
delayed, we did carty it over. They did buy gear this year, we are just behind almost a year.

Chairman Bordonaro asked about the $30k irrigation expense at the Veteran’s Park. Finance
Director Delaney said they put in an irrigation system around the new monument there and it is
considered a one-time operating element. [t is the nature of what they going to be doing with it.

Chairman Bordonaro moved on to discussing the Board of Education. The Board of Education
total increase of 4.67, 1% of it is the items above the contractual performance. Some of the
ESSER funds can be used to accommodate the learning loss and the mental aspect of it. Also, to
cover some of their resources. There should be money coming in for this and we will not recover
in 2-3 years. Mr. Bordonaro is offering a solution to minimize the tax increase. The other part is
take a 0.5% challenge. For example, I you take 1% oft, use maybe $500k of the COVID ESSER
funds and use 0.5% on target reduction, it is a 2% increase over last year from the Board of
Education. If we did $500k of the COVID funds that would generate 2% more. So if you
eliminate the 1%, give a 0.5% challenge and tell them to use $500k of COVID funds for the
learning loss. Mr. Holmes said those are funds they don’t have. We talked about pulling next
years and that I can support. Chairman Bordonaro said that would be a 2% increase over last
year. The other thing is maybe reduce the ESSER fund to $300k instead of $500k. It would be
more like a 2.5% increase. Mr. Holmes said 2.6%. Anywhere between 2% and 2.5%. Finance
Director Delaney said so the 4.67 would be in the neighborhood of a 2.5% to 2.6% increase.

Chairman Bordonaro said he told the Board of Education to communicate and work together to
run on the same page with things. There will always be a difference of opinion though.
Chairman Bordonaro added that he was a little disappointed that the Board of Education did not
take a stance in reducing the 4.67.



Finance Director Delaney asked if the Board of Finance wanted to take any votes at this meeting,
or want to go back and put together an updated dashboard? Mr. Holmes asked what is the tax
increase? Chairman Bordonaro said it has to be somewhere between 0.5 mill and 1mill. Closer
to 0.5mill is better. Mr. Holmes added we are looking for $4.8M, capital is $1.2M, and $1.2M to
Board of Education and that leaves you with $2.4M to juggle between fund balance and mill
increase. The 0.8mill is worth $1.9M. That is the big picture. If you want to keep $400k of
capital in and take $400k out of the town, go right ahead. Mr. Holmes said he is also trying to
spread the pain between board of education, town and taxpayer. 1f you want to use 0.6mill it is
1.6, 50 1.9.

Mr. Grady said he is still in favor of using some of the COVID money that we received through
the town to do some of the capital. Because basically that is long term. Fire trucks and stuff like
that. Mr. Grady said he is talking about borrowing for things like police cars or fire trucks which
have about a 20-year life span. The town received $5.3M and we have no idea what these
HVAC units are going to cost. If we take out say $500k from that to one of the fire trucks that is
going to help us a little bit on the capital end. We are still going to have almost $5M left and we
don’t know what it is going to cost. Mr. Millerd said we are operating at $4-$5M per school.
Mr. Grady said we need to stop talking about it and start doing it then.

Mr. Paradis asked if the plan is to borrow for the 4" fire truck? Finance Director Delaney said
yes, that is why it is sitting on the bond plan. If your fund balance is sitting there, it makes more
sense like we did with the $2.2M. The advantage of doing the HV AC, the individual schools
will be somewhere in the $5M range, maybe $6M, or $4.5M. Finance Director Delaney said he
is highly confident that between the 3 schools we are going to spend all of that. Two of the
firetrucks are on order and we are not going to get them for another 14 to 16 months. If we were
to order now, we could start the air conditioning units. The plan would be get out there, get the
contracts ready and next summer we do Willard and the Willard parking lot, loading dock and all
that need to be done. That would be next summer. This gives the funding in place to get going.
That doesn’t prevent us from doing the next fire truck with fund balance there as well. Mr.
Grady said then [et’s look at some of the other capital items besides the fire trucks, maybe use
right away out of that COVID money. Even with that we are putting $4M back into the Board of
Education. Some of that money should be directed towards the town. We put money from it last
year to balance out and give the Board of Education a little extra. Now we are going to throw
another $5.3M at the Board of Education. Where does it stop, does the town get any of this as
well? Finance Director Delaney said HVAC has been in front on the agenda in needs to be done
the entire time I’ve here. Mr. Grady was thinking $300k-$400k of that money to change what
we are going to do with the air-conditioning. Mr. Paradis said he wouldn’t support anything with
that money that isn’t an item that was going to be bonded. Because the thought process we had
in the beginning was that we pick something off the table that we were going t